


























Rudy Hefler, Acting Cascades Field Manager


BLM - Salem District


1717 Fabry Road SE


Salem, OR  97306





December 28, 2004








Dear Mr. Hefler,





Molalla RiverWatch is opposed to any thinning harvest within the recreational trail system and requests that the Bureau of Land Management take a position of no action on the Annie's Cabin Thinning Project.  The following are some of our concerns and reasons for opposing this harvest.








1.   Thinning project incompatible with wise recreation management.


Why has this narrow and relatively small area which has been intensely developed for recreation been chosen for a logging project which is in contradiction to wise recreational management?





2.   Molalla RiverWatch-Partner in planning and management?


The BLM trail maps for the area refer to Molalla RiverWatch as "partners in planning and management" and state that "Molalla RiverWatch and the Bureau of Land management have been working together to develop strategies for the Molalla River Corridor".   If Molalla RiverWatch is truly a partner in planning, we should have been included as a member of the interdisciplinary planning team.  Molalla RiverWatch requests a place on that team.





3.   Thinning would limit public access.


The December 11th, 2004 edition of the Molalla Pioneer, "Back in the Day" feature, chronicles the signing of a lease agreement between the Bureau of Land Management and the Clackamas County Board of Commissioners on December 14th, 1994.  The agreement, known as a recreation and public purposes lease, was to ensure "long-term recreation benefits and public access for county residents".  Limiting recreational use and public access during the thinning process would seem to be in direction opposition to the ten year old agreement.





4.   Partnership at risk.


Molalla RiverWatch and the Salem District BLM have had a long history of cooperation and partnership.  This relationship has become a national model for governement-community cooperative projects.  This project may very likely jeopardize the good relationship we have built and damage the partnership reputation the Bureau of Land Management has achieved.





5.   Inaccurate maps.


The BLM spent considerable money and time preparing large scale color maps of the proposed thinning areas.  However, the map of the northern section is inaccurate in that it does not include several trails, two of which lie within a proposed thinning site.  Also, a trail in the Aquila Vista area which goes through the AC6E site was left off the map.  BLM trail maps already exist which show the trails accurately.  We ask that the thinning maps be corrected and  mailed out to the same concerned parties.  We also ask that the plan be reviewed with these corrections in mind.





6.   Stated trail impact incorrect.


The mileage and percentage of existing trails affected by the thinning harvest are not correct as figured by the BLM due to trails left off the map and former roads which were omitted from the formula but are listed as trails on the trail maps.  These abandoned roads connect the single track trails and are an integral part of the trail system.  We ask that the mileage of trails affected by the proposal be corrected and that the plan be reviewed based on this correction.





7.   Decommissioned roads should remain closed to vehicles.


Former logging roads which have been closed to traffic for 12 - 15 years have re-vegetated except for a narrow tread.  If these roads are opened and improved for log trucks and equipment, it might take another 12 - 15 years for them to recover.  One stream crossing will require major road reconstruction.  Log landings will have to be created and will be an eyesore detracting from the visual experience.





8.   Plan to remove slide is poor decision.


South Huckleberry was blocked years ago by a slide.  Molalla RiverWatch asked the BLM about clearing the slide to facilitate recreational access. We were told that the area was unstable due to the slope and wet conditions from springs.  Numerous alders in the area indicate wet conditions.  Many user groups including Boy Scouts, equestrians, hikers, and mountain bikers worked on the area for several years constructing a graveled all-weather trail around the slide.  We are now told that the BLM plans to open the road to log trucks.  This is a poor decision considering previous best science assessments.





9.   Respect volunteer efforts.


The Molalla River Corridor trails have been built and maintained largely by volunteer groups.  Trail work parties have been conducted on a monthly basis as well as special work parties on  National Trails Day and National Public Lands Day.  In addition, scout troops, youth volunteers,  and others have contributed countless hours.  For a number of years, Molalla RiverWatch has partnered with the Molalla River School District and the BLM in organizing field trips.  Students have helped build the Aquila Vista trails.  Given the impact that this project will have on the trail system, the tremendous amount of volunteer efforts that the BLM has encouraged and supported throughout its tenure will be wasted.  This will be a tremendous waste of human resources as well as government funds.





10. Sites selected not those most in need of thinning.


Two proposed sites in the North End are made up of  50 - 70 year old stands of nicely spaced trees with few small suppressed trees.  Harvesting stands such as these would seem to be more of a selective harvest than a thinning operation.  Generally, the sites selected contain marketable timber rather than other sites with younger, more crowded trees.  The percentage of trees to be thinned from the sites with older trees is higher than the percentage from younger, more crowded stands.  From stands less than 43 years of age, 32% of the trees would be cut.  From stands aged 43 - 50 years, 39.6% of the trees would be cut.  From stands older than 50 years, 42.8% would be harvested.  If we are truly concerned with forest health, we should thin areas in most need of thinning.





11. Alternative thinning more acceptable.


Thinning can be done with much less environmental impact if trees are cut and left to add nutrients to the soil and create habitat for forest creatures.  This would resolve the problem of soil compaction caused by heavy equipment. This practice also creates far fewer negative impacts to roads and trails and is less disruptive to recreational use.





12. Closing trails to public recreation access unacceptable.


We are told this thinning project will necessitate closing the entire system to recreational use for one season, or sections of the trail system for three seasons.  The single track trails are only open during dry weather, usually for about six months, the time when the harvest is planned.  These trails are listed in at least six different mountain bike trail guide books as well as several equestrian trail books.  People travel from long distances to use the trails and are going to be upset to find the trails closed when they arrive.  This will cause negative publicity for the trail system, the Bureau of Land Management, and Molalla RiverWatch.





13. Thinning in contradiction to stated policy.


The recreational corridor trails were built with the understanding that the                                             area would be managed for recreation, water, and wildlife rather than for timber harvest.  The BLM's own trail guide states "Our goal is to provide maximum access for the public to enjoy the natural, scenic beauty and abundant recreational activities while creating minimal impact to the fragile ecosystems of the Molalla River watershed".  





14. Limiting recreational use will hurt the local economy.


Recreational visitors contribute to Molalla's businesses.  The river corridor is jewel and a real asset to the local economy and should be managed in a manner that enhances tourism.





15. Thinning devalues the natural forest experience.


Thinning a number of sites in the recreational corridor would reduce the aesthetic value recreational users have come to expect in a natural forest environment.





16. Wildlife impact.


We were told at the BLM Open House that wildlife populations in the corridor are poor.  Has the BLM done specific wildlife surveys to support this position?  If so, which populations are weak?  Leaving thinned trees on the forest floor would create wildlife habitat.





17. Cumulative effect to watershed.


Weyerhauser Timber Company has stated that many of their timber stands are approaching maturity and that they will be increasing harvest levels in the Molalla watershed.  With increased harvesting on private lands, we would like to see less impact to the watershed on public lands.


	


Molalla RiverWatch is not opposed to all thinning projects.  We do believe that the projects proposed along the recreational trails are not appropriate.  Considering the many problems with this proposed harvest, Molalla RiverWatch requests an immediate position on the interdisciplinary planning team and involvement in further study of recreational and environmental impacts of this project.  Considering the past investment we have had in the development and maintenance of the trail system, we feel that our concerns should be taken seriously.  We cannot be partners if we are left out of the process.





Sincerely,








Bill Taylor


For the Board of Directors


Molalla RiverWatch








cc:	Steve Dowlan


	Dennis Williamson


	Bob Ratcliff


	Congresswoman Darlene Hooley


	Senator Ron Wyden


	Clackamas County Commissioners Schrader, Kennemer, and Sowa


	Oregon Natural Resources Council


	BARK


	Sierra Club of Oregon


	Mazamas


	PUMP (Portland United Mountain Peddlers)


	IMBA (International Mountain Bicyling Association)


	OET (Oregon Equestrian Trails)


	Back Country Horsemen


	Molalla River School District


	Molalla Chamber of Commerce


	Molalla CPO


	Mulino CPO


	South Clackamas CPO


	


	


		














